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00:00:00  Idle chatter, no picture  Discussion of previous 
interview experience. 
 
00:00:30  More chatter. 
 
00:01:00  Asked to remove his glasses. Removes them, puts them on 
again. 
 
00:01:30  More preparation.  Refocussing of camera. 
 
00:02:00  My name is Leo Kutner. 
 
00:02:30  Born August 14, 1917 in  the free city of Danzig. My 
family in Danzig consisted of my mother, my father, my brother and 
myself. 
 
00:03:00  My father's name was Abraham Chaim.  When he came to the 
states he changed it to Albert Kutner.  My mother's name was Gitl 
Leah. 
 
00:03:30  Before she was married her name was Uszerkowicz. Before 
the outbreak of the war, I lived on          No. 14. 
 
00:04:00  My father was a tailor who employed a number of people in 
his shop.  On Sept. 1st., at about 4:00 in the morning, 
 
00:04:30  We heard a rumbling.  By the time we dressed, it was 
light and we could see people rushing around. 
 
00:05:00  Our neighbor, a lady came into our room. I said we should 
go to the railway station.  To digress, the city of Danzig was a 
free city. 
 
00:05:30  Which had its own postage and currency, but there also 
was a Polish post office in Danzig. The reason was that they 
railway tracks to Poland. 
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00:06:00  Were Polish, and 80% of the revenue went to Poland and 
20% went to Danzig. There was a mixture of Germans, Poles and 
others living there. The railway station flew the Polish flag. 
 
00:06:30  We considered ourselves to be Danzigers, not Polish. Our 
life was pretty good.  When Hitler took over in 1933, Danzig was 
not affected. 
 
00:07:00  You did see the brown uniforms and the Hitler Youth. But 
it was a feeling that it doesn't bother us. Our family was 
orthodox. 
 
00:07:30 We belonged to a temple, but an orthodox temple mostly was 
not a temple. It was a room established for prayer. There were no 
fancy ornaments. 
 
00:08:00  It contained the scrolls and prayer books. People would 
come together daily for their prayers. 
 
00:08:30  Q: Tell us about growing up as a Jew in Danzig 
 
         A:  Before the war we did not encounter greatly, anti-    
             Semitism. 
 
00:09:00  An example - in 1938, at the time of the crystal night, 
or before that, when they put on unofficial curfews. 
 
00:09:30  If a Jew, identifiable as such because he would not have 
a swastika in his lapel, or had a beard, or otherwise could be 
identified as not a Nazi, could not be on the streets after 
nightfall. 
 
00:10:00  There were night watchers patrolling the street, and if 
you were encountered little boys, called pimps, younger than the 
Hitler Youth 
 
00:10:30  They would run by and curse you, and if you ignored then, 
they would run by and pull on you pants, and if you defended 
yourself, the night watch would run over and beat you for attacking 
the boy. 
 
00:11:00  It happened to me a little.  We went once to a movie, and 
it ran beyond the curfew.  As I came home I saw two Hitler Youth 
coming towards me. 
 
00:11:30  Behind I saw two Hitler Youth behind me, and I was 
chased. One got in front of me and told me to run fast, it was 
someone I knew from school. 
 
00:12:00  He let me slip by and fell against the second man, and I 
was saved. But until 1938 there wasn't too much anti-Semitism. 
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00:12:30  From Kristallnacht it changed, when they broke the 
windows, attacked the synagogues.  This happened in Danzig too. The 
only one not defaced was the large, cathedral like. 
 
00:13:00  Synagogue of the German Jews, who were quite influential 
at the time. Some of the Germans were Nazis. 
 
00:13:30  The Germans did not take control until August 31, when a 
German battleship visited as though on a friendly visit. Two days 
later, on the morning they started shooting at the Wester. 
 
00:14:00  We had large metal kiosks where official notices are 
posted. I saw, in large print, posters saying "Danzig ist Frei." 
 
00:14:30  I went immediately to the railroad station to see of the 
Polish flag was still flying People saw I wasn't wearing a swastika 
and said, "Dar ghet ein Jude."  They started beating on me. 
 
00:15:00  I lost consciousness, and woke up in the police station 
where a police doctor was bandaging my head and standing next to 
him was an SA in a yellow uniform. 
 
00:15:30  I said I wanted to call a taxi because I didn't want to 
walk in the street anymore  but the doctor said I would have to go 
with the SA man. 
 
00:16:00  One time I used to live across from a school.  but I was 
not old enough to go there, and the SA man marched me to the gate. 
 
00:16:30  Where there were Germans standing with sticks and other 
things, and you had to ran the gauntlet into the court yard. 
 
00:17:00  In the courtyard, you had to give up all your papers and 
give them your name.  When I went into this courtyard, the woman 
who had been with me was still there, and when they took my 
passport. 
 
00:17:30  She presented hers which was a Russian passport, and was 
released.  She went home and told them what had happened to me.  I 
was there until about six o'clock. 
 
00:18:00  They marched us to the jail.  When I came into the jail 
(interruption ) 
 
00:18:30  (interruption continues) 
 
00:19:00  (repeating) They marched us into the jail.  They abused 
us all. But me they kept calling "Hechinshitzer," who is a person 
who hides behind a bush like an assassin. 
 
00:19:30  Since I was all bloody.  We were in jail about a week,  
then we were divided into groups of about 10, we were all Poles. 
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00:20:00  They sent us out to Kulenbach, a suburb of Danzig, where 
we had to extract sugar beets from the ground.  I never knew what 
a sugar beet was before. 
 
00:20:30  You have to pull it out carefully so as to not break off 
the tail, or the sugar content will be depleted. It was hard work 
and I was often hit.  There was an SS man, it was no longer the SA. 
 
00:21:00  Somehow, he found out that I was Jewish.  The others were 
Poles.  When he found out he came over and said, "You are a Jew" in 
German. 
 
00:21:30  He could not believe I was Jewish.  There was a German 
propaganda sheet, Der Sturmer.  Streicher was the editor. And the 
Jew was portrayed. 
 
00:22:00  With a large nose, attacking Christian girls, with all 
the caricatures.  This person must have grown up without any 
association with other people. 
 
00:22:30  He couldn't comprehend that I was a Jew but he then 
abused me more. He wanted me to shine his muddy shoes without any 
polish. 
 
00:23:00  One day, another SS man drove up in a car, called my name 
and showed the other SS man some papers.  I was told to go with 
this man - I didn't know what would happen. 
 
00:23:30  He drove back to the place where I was incarcerated I 
walked into the police station and there were nine Jews there who 
I knew. 
 
00:24:00  In talking to them - I found out we were called the 
Auslanders.  Each morning, we had to line up and two people went 
for coffee. 
 
00:24:30  To our group, the coffee was brought. For the large meal 
at noon they brought the kettle to us. I found out we were called 
the "Auslanders (ph), the people who were supposed to emigrate. 
 
00:25:00  The others had been pulled our of various work groups and 
put into this one group. Later we received a card from my brother 
who wrote that the Jewish community had been contacted. 
 
00:25:30  Colonel Hildebrand, who was like the colonel in charge of 
Danzig for the Nazis, had given permission for 150 to migrate and 
we ten were part of that list. 
 
00:26:00  For each person, the Jewish community had to pay one 
thousand  Dutch Gilden.  There was also a secondary list of people 
with less priority.  We sat there for about three months. 
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00:26:30  We received some packages from home with food and 
clothes. One day in January, 1940, it was an ice cold morning. 
 
00:27:00  We were put on trucks and driven about 30 kilometers to 
a work camp. Later it became an extermination camp, but then it was 
just being built. 
 
00:27:30  Only much later, after I was liberated, I found out from 
my father that Hildebrand did not approve the list of 150 people.  
He approved the second list, of 50, on which my brother was, and he 
went away on a ship from Danzig. 
 
00:28:00  My uncle had a letter from him from Yugoslavia, and he 
perished somewhere between there and Israel.  We never could find 
out anymore about him. 
 
00:28:30 (interruption) 
         Int: When you were in Stutt        you were with people   
         you knew? 
 
         A: Right. 
 
00:29:00 In Stutt       I got a number, on an armband.  A stamped  
         band that you had to sew on your clothes.  I was tattooed  
         at Auschwitz.  It had a red triangle and a yellow triangle  
         in the form of a Star of David. 
 
00:29:30  The color of the other triangle (not the yellow) 
determined what kind of prisoner you were - red was for political 
prisoners. A green was a criminal; black was anti-social. 
 
00:30:00  They didn't agree with the Nazi ideology.  Purple was a 
clergyman. At the time, I only knew that I had a star and a number. 
 
00:30:30  At the time that we came we didn't even get a number, we 
just got into the camp.  We were assigned to various barracks. 
 
00:31:00  It was newly built, with open holes for windows, no heat, 
and straw for sleeping. 
 
00:31:30  The  first night, the moisture from the bodies ran down 
the walls, and my hair froze to the wall. I lost some hair.  We 
stayed in those barracks. 
 
00:32:00  As a matter of fact, everything was taken from us, we had 
an eight of a loaf of bread for the morning.  At noon we got soup, 
and in the evening. 
 
00:32:30  We had a little margarine and a piece of cheese.  My 
hands were freezing.  There was a fellow there  - in the winter in 
Europe its very cold and most people had fur coats. 
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00:33:00  There was a fellow who had a coat lined with lambs fur 
and he had pulled out pieces to make gloves. He offered me the 
gloves for half of my bread and I did it. 
 
00:33:30  We were there about two months, until March.  We were 
shovelling snow - that's when I received my rupture. Picture an 
oblong box, and on each side there is aboard nailed on. 
 
00:34:00  We would fill it up and carry it to the other side of the 
camp. When were there, we would dump it, load it up again, and 
carry it to the other side again.  Just to keep us busy.  And the 
conditions were harsh. 
 
00:34:30  The SS not only beat you, but if they felt like it, if 
you were wearing a head covering, they would grab it and throw it 
and then tell you to hurry up and get your cap. 
 
00:35:00  If you went for it, they would shoot you and write it up 
that you were trying to escape.  They would take a handle from a 
spade or rake and beat you.  But not just to beat you. They knew 
what they were doing. 
 
00:35:30  They would not hit you on the tail, but a little higher 
on the kidneys, and you would fall over. You were living like an 
animal just trying to survive. 
 
00:36:00  I was one of the lucky ones.  After about three months - 
every morning we had a roll call and they would ask who was a 
carpenter or a painter, and these people would be taken out. 
 
00:36:30  The  camp was in the shape of a "U" with the living 
barracks in the arms of the "U".  The bottom of the "U" was a first 
aid station. 
 
00:37:00  In the middle was the craftsman's barracks.  One day they 
called out - I had learned cabinet making - for a tishler(ph) and 
two of us stepped out. 
 
00:37:30  We worked as craftsmen and that was easier.  We could 
observe that as new people came in they were beaten. 
 
00:38:00  There clothes were taken and they were given old, dirty 
clothes and they were harnessed to wagons to pull dirt and sand. 
 
00:38:30  They had to drag it to the other side, dump it, load it 
up again and drag it again.  People died by the dozens. That work 
was just to keep them busy.  What I had to do in the barracks. 
 
00:39:00  We had to do carpentry.  We were making wooden shoes. 
 
00:39:30   Some would make spoons for prisoners, because none would 
be given anything of metal.  At least we were a little productive, 
and a little less abused. There was one S.O.B. I remember very 
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well. 
 
00:40:00  He was Polish and later changed his name to Lodz. He 
would go around the barracks and look in the window, to see who he 
could catch not working, and he would call him out and punish him. 
 
00:40:30  Later on, we built the commandatur....  There were brick- 
layers, carpenters, engineers, architects, who designed a huge 
building. 
 
00:41:00  As an upholsterer, it was my job to make either two 
chairs or a sofa and mattresses for the SS men to sleep on. This is 
also where I can tell you about an incident that took place. 
 
00:41:30  At this time, after dark, the camp was closed up.  If you 
wanted to go out to relieve yourself, you had to call out.  When 
the order came in to make the mattresses, and there were only the 
two of us. 
 
00:42:00  We requested additional help, because there was a 
deadline.  The mattresses were to be filled with a fibre that cam 
in rolls and had to be pulled apart. 
 
00:42:30  So we had a number of people working with us.  We were 
working two shifts, and when the deadline approached, we had to 
work through the night. 
 
00:43:00  We were allowed to work at night and sleep during the 
day.  My barrack was next to the one where they interrogated new 
people. Such terrible screaming and beating. 
 
00:43:30  I was supposed to sleep but I could not.  And I was 
afraid that someone would come in and see that I could hear what 
was going on. One day I had to make the draperies for the windows. 
 
00:44:00  In the officers' quarters. I was sitting on the ladder 
doing it. The person in charge of the barrack looked up and said I 
was lazy at work. That night, they called out my name, put me over 
the bunk 
 
00:44:30  and they beat me. They used the male part of the bull  
which is woven with wire.  That's what they beat you with. 
 
00:45:00  I was in Stuthoff from Jan. 40 to about March, 1942. 
Among the prisoners, everyone is concerned about themselves. 
 
00:45:30  Everyone is pretty selfish in this kind of situation. A 
one-on-one situation is different.  But when there is a large 
group, no. 
 
00:46:00  The friend who was in camp with me, he died in my arms in 
Birkenau.In Birkenau, we slept in barracks. 
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00:46:30  That were stalls for horses. There were two decks in a 
stall arrangement. They were about eight feet wide, one row on the 
ground, another about five feet up. I slept with my buddy on the 
top. 
 
00:47:00  In the morning, the SS men would walk down the line, a 
number, the number of dead, and the number for the hospital. The SS 
men would tell. 
 
00:47:30  The man in charge, "I don't want anymore than 122 
tomorrow. This would be an indirect order to do away with six 
people. 
 
00:48:00  I saw such an instance.  Somehow I woke up  I saw the man 
in charge hit someone over the kidneys. 
 
00:48:30  As the man was falling, the person took the stick he hit 
the prisoner with, put it across his throat, and stepped on it, to 
kill the prisoner. 
 
00:49:00  Fellow workers took him outside.  In the morning it would 
be reported as a natural death. To go back - there isn't time 
enough to tell all the stories. 
 
00:49:30  While in Stutthof (ph) I was almost a big shot. There 
weren't many skilled craftsmen.  I had all acquaintance. 
 
00:50:00  There is a camp office attended by the prisoners. They 
keep the records and so on. 
 
00:50:30  One of the persons who knew me came to our barracks where 
there 10 of us Jews who were craftsmen. There were two tailors. 
They were artisans. The made uniforms that could not be compared. 
 
00:51:00  There were two                       .  In Europe, the 
one who makes the upper part of the shoe is called shepftermacher 
(pg) they designed the shoe.  .  They made boots for the officers. 
There were two cabinet makers.  He was a friend of mine. 
 
00:51:30  He was in business for himself so he knew me. He was an 
artist. There were two upholsterers, and one roofing man. 
 
00:52:00  This friend tells me that we are going to be sent out 
from the camp. He reads me a letter he had copied. It was from the 
headquarters of Eichmann. 
 
99:52:30  And said that the camp had to be free of Jews by a 
particular date. By December '41. Then it said that if there were 
any Jews left, they were to be sent to Auschwitz. 
 
00:53:00  We didn't know what was Auschwitz, but we could see that 
we would be sent away.  The person in charge of my unit. Of the 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 



S.O.B.s, he was the least. 
 
00:53:30  But you could talk to him a little. So we told him that 
we heard a rumor and he said he knew nothing about it.  But he went 
to the commandature. 
 
00:54:00  And found out it was true.  He was worried because if my 
unit is closed, he is out of a job, and he could be sent to the 
front. 
 
00:54:30  People began to arrive with the green insignia, and we 
started to talk with them. They said they were craftsmen, from 
Buchenwald. 
 
00:55:00  They were supposed to replace us. Transports came that 
were not considered satisfactory. But the third was, and we were 
told to collect out things. We were to be put on a train with three 
women. 
 
00:55:30  The two tailors and the two shoemakers, they were not 
sent. I don't know what happened to them. But the six of us and the 
three women were put on a train. 
 
 
00:00:00  The SS man sat in the car, we arranged ourselves as best 
we could, and that was it. It was nothing compared to people who 
were sent en mass to the concentration camps. 
 
00:00:30  I think you have to cut it - I have to go to the 
bathroom. 
 
00:01:00  This is an incident I forgot - there were no windows just 
holes in the walls. Later on, some of the holes were closed up and 
other were made into windows.  And we got a pot-bellied stove. 
 
00:01:30  Some of the people were working on building barracks. In 
cutting the lumber, there was scrap that could be used for 
firewood. 
 
00:02:00  But you should not use anything longer than about 9 
inches. One day, an SS man found a piece that was too long, and he 
wanted to identify the person who had brought this piece. 
 
00:02:30  Nobody knew who brought it. The whole barrack was called 
out to roll call at night. There were several inches of snow on the 
ground. There were people without shoes. They had to stand there 
while each one walked 
 
00:03:00  to the place where people were beaten, and each one got 
25 on the tail. I was one of them. I had my shoes. But some people 
stood on the shoes of others. 
 
00:03:00  Back on the train - first we had to be deloused, and 
leave all you clothing. 
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00:03:30  And I had elegant clothes.  People stood in line to get 
my clothes, because I was in charge of a division, I was a big shot 
then. 
 
00:04:00  You give up your clothes and then you get another set. 
Then we took our bundle of things and went on the train. We went 
for a whole night. 
 
00:04:30  We marched up to the  camp and for the first time I saw 
"Work Makes Free."  I didn't know where we were. It was Auschwitz. 
We stayed in quarantine for one month. 
 
00:05:00  Seven meters down from Auschwitz was the extermination 
camp Birkenau, but we didn't know about it. We marched there, and 
that is where one of those barracks was where I told you 
 
00:05:30  what I saw.  When we were in quarantine, we did not work 
and we did not associate with anyone else. We were in an isolated 
block. I don't know where, because I had some momentoes(?) there. 
 
00:06:00  That I hid in a pipe thinking I would get them when I got 
back, but I never got back there. Food was brought to us, and after 
a month, they marched us down,  with some other prisoners, to 
Birkenau. 
 
00:06:30  That's where they had the gas chambers.  I was part of 
the work force.  At first, I was among those who had to clean up 
the streets. To keep us occupied, we had to pick up every sliver of 
wood. 
 
00:07:00  Every scrap of paper, to make it completely clean. You 
had to get down on your hands and knees. It was just to keep you 
occupied. 
 
00:07:30 Later, the under-kapo who was in charge of the potato 
commando, got me in his commando. We had to march out from the camp 
every morning  
 
00:08:00 people were called out for the count and then they were 
divided into the different work forces. Others worked in the field, 
or in welding. I was in the potato commando. 
 
00:08:30 We walked about a mile and a half to the tracks, That is 
where the people were for the selection. 
 
00:09:00 Our train had come to Auschwitz, which was the 
headquarters. This was the concentration camp. Birkenau was the 
extermination camp. At Auschwitz, I got my number. 
 
00:09:30 Before the tatoo, I had an number on an armband. From this 
number, they were given out in sequence and there weren't many of 
us there - I saw later 
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00:10:00 Able to tell, with other prisoners, what transport they 
came in, but you couldn't do that with mine because I didn't come 
on a transport. 
 
00:10:30 There were six of us who came together. And the three 
women, who were separated form us when we arrived. 
 
00:11:00 They marched us into a room, and we just sat there. We 
weren't inquisitive because our whole experience had been, "Hurry 
up and wait." 
 
00:11:30 You sat and waited to see what your fate would be. We 
waited till the next day, then they marched us to another room. 
 
00:12:00 Then we were deloused again. In Stuthoff, you ask did we 
have lice, you would take a piece 
 
00:12:30 of rag inside your shirt and take it out a minute later 
and it was full of lice. There was a sidewalk where the SS walked 
to avoid the mud. 
 
00:13:00 In the summer, as we sat there, and if you looked, it 
seemed that the sidewalk was moving, there was so much vermin. 
 
00:13:00 My SS man, he would stand next to me, and suddenly it 
would smell terrible, like Clorox, and he said they didn't want the 
lice, so they carried little things in their pockets. 
 
00:13:30  When they clicked it, it omitted this smell, and kept the 
vermin away. About the middle of the year, there came a big convoy. 
 
00:14:00  Over time, they died away. They deloused one side of the 
camp 
 
00:14:30  and the commandant came down and, after we were deloused, 
he inspected everybody. He selected whether you should go to the 
cleaner barracks or not. 
 
00:15:00 When I came before him my whole body was covered with 
sores from scratching. He wanted to send me out, but Baumann, who 
was in charge of the barracks whispered to him that I was in 
charge. 
 
00:15:30  That's how I came to the clean barracks where I worked on 
the mattresses and the furniture. When I came to Auschwitz, we were 
kept in a room overnight and then sent to be deloused. 
 
00:16:00 We got new clothing that had this large paint in the back 
KZ. Then we were put in an isolation room for 30 days. 
 
00:16:30 Then we were marched to Birkenau, the extermination camp, 
though we didn't know at the time what it was. I started out 
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digging ditches and then I was a street cleaner. 
 
00:17:00  As I said, I was German-born, and spoke German. Most of 
the prisoners were Polish. It was easy for the people in charge to 
communicate with me, so I was made like a foreman. 
 
00:17:30  When we were digging ditches, we got 10 Russians. I  
couldn't speak Russian, but there was one fellow who could speak a 
little German. 
 
00:18:00  Vanya was his name, and he relayed what I wanted to them. 
They were Russian. They had an R and a number tattooed on their 
chest. 
 
00:18:30  Later on, those Russians ended up working in the kitchen. 
They lived in the same barrack as I did. When we lined up to get 
our food. 
 
00:19:00 Vanya never went for coffee and bread. They always brought 
it to him. I later discussed it. I came to see that he was not just 
another Joe. 
 
00:19:30  He said he had gone to high school. But he knew too much 
about art and literature. It was only after I was liberated 
 
00:20:00  that I asked.  We worked in the potato halls.  Later I 
was in charge of the water that ran through there. If you don't do 
that, they will start to ferment. 
 
00:20:30  I was in charge and there were 18 holes filled with 
potatoes. Two were spares, filled with army canisters of gasoline. 
 
00:21:00  People who tried to go over the barbed wire to escape, 
were caught immediately. The SS men would stand in a large circle 
around us. 
 
00:21:30  Every so often when the roll call was made, one of the 
Russians was missing.  Whenever someone was caught who tried to 
escape, he was shot and the body brought back, and we had to look 
at him. I never saw a Russian there. 
 
00:22:00  When we were transported out because the Russians were 
closing in on Auschwitz, there were some Russians in my car. After 
a few days, there were no Russians. They escaped. 
 
00:22:30  Later on I found out, they had tied a blanket - in the 
cars there is a hole where the brakeman brakes the cars. 
 
00:23:00  They escaped through there at night when the SS men 
couldn't see them.  After I was liberated. 
 
00:23:30  I asked for a ticket to go look if anyone from my family 
is still alive, I went to Ravensbr ck, a womens          camp with 
a man's camp adjoining, and out comes a colonel. 
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00:24:00  It was in the Russian Zone,  and it was Colonel Vanya. 
Then I found out he was sent to the concentration camp to report 
what went on there. 
 
00:24:30  The Russians knew exactly what was going on. The men who 
were escaping were using the holes with the canisters.  They had 
built 
 
00:25:00  a hiding place with food and water.  They would stay 
there for three days because the SS would stand guard for three 
days if someone was missing. 
 
00:25:30  After three days, when the chain of guards was withdrawn, 
they would escape.  The Russians were not Jewish but gentiles. 
 
00:26:00  I'll tell you about liberation. Evidently there were 
orders from the HQ of the American forces. 
 
00:26:30  That was General Eisenhower, that no trains or cars or 
anything should be moved. So that any trains that were moving were 
shot at. We were on those open air cars. 
 
00:27:00  Airplanes strafed the cars and the engine. Some people 
were wounded. I was behind a wheel in the train, so I thought I was 
safe. 
 
00:27:30  Some of the bullets made holes in the chain that holds 
the cars together. One of the fellows, got shot in the tail. 
 
00:28:00  It was a flesh wound and he was taken away to the 
hospital. Some people too sick to travel were left at Auschwitz and 
I thought they would be exterminated but they survived. 
 
00:28:30  We didn't know where we were going, but on the way out 
each of us got half a load of bread. This probably was the bread 
they had left and there was nothing they could do with it. 
 
00:29:00  we went to a number of little camps where we would stop 
overnight. We would stay about a week, and had to work. I would go 
onto a room that contained little urns. 
 
00:29:30  We had to smash them, trample on them and spread the 
ashes.  It must have been in Germany, which didn't have any 
extermination camps. 
 
00:30:00  Not extermination camps, but gas chambers where they 
eliminated people in the masses.  They had concentration camps. 
 
00:30:30  Where Hitler put people opposed to his politics - later 
Jews. I heard there were people in those camps, Jews who had 
influence. 
 
00:31:00  Who paid their way, who were let go and then could escape 
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Germany. Not all the camps were like that, with urns. Finally, we 
ended up 
00:31:30  at Dachau. We never got into the camp. We were sent on to 
Flossenburg (ph). 
 
00:32:00  From Dachau we went by train. We were packed in like 
sardines. After a day or two, a percentage had died but they were 
held up by the press of bodies. 
 
00:32:30  That's how cruel they were. We just picked up the bodies 
and threw them on the railroad tracks. 
 
00:33:00  Nothing could be done to free the soul. Just preserve 
yourself. I was the one who started the practice of sitting down 
because we couldn't stand anymore. 
 
00:33:30  We had been standing for 30 hours or so. We sat down with 
our legs spread so that the next person could sit between the legs. 
 
00:34:00  Every so often, the Nazis would throw a few loaves into 
the train.  Who caught and the people nearby, would eat and the 
others get nothing. 
 
00:34:30  At Dachau, we sat on the track and then were sent 
further. One time the train was stopped in Czechoslovakia- we were 
elevated 
 
00:35:00  The Nazis went out of their little booths to see that no 
one escaped.  People were there with food to give to the prisoners 
but the SS wouldn't allow it.  But some 
 
00:35:30  people were able to do it. They were good to the trains. 
They must have known by then that the trains would stop there. 
 
00:36:00  Anyway, we came from Dachau to Flossenburg (ph) I worked 
sorting rags.  We stayed there about a month. 
 
00:36:30  Flossenburg is in Bavaria, about 100 or 120 miles from 
Munich.  We marched down in groups of five. 
 
00:37:00  We were going through the Bavarian forest. As was often, 
we would stop at a farm and the farmer would give us something to 
eat. 
 
00:37:30  Whatever they could confiscate. We were about 2,000 
people. With me was a boy of about 16.  He was at one time in 
Auschwitz. 
 
00:38:00  A cousin of his was in the Canada Commando. We had seen 
them working. The train would pull up in front of the halls. 
 
00:38:30  The SS would yell for the people to get out fast.  The 
Commando would go in and pull out the residue that was left in the 
railroad car. 
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00:39:00  Every thing would be piled up and burned later.  And they 
would collect the articles left behind by people marched into the 
camp or put into trucks. 
 
00:39:30  They would out the items on trucks, take them into a 
barrack, and separate things out.  They had to search through each 
item, they would tell me about it later. 
 
00:40:00  They would rip out the linings from coats.  From one 
shabby coat they pulled a heavy cotton. 
 
00:40:30  From this cotton they pulled three one thousand dollar 
bills.  Every once in a while they would find a can of sardines, a 
chocolate bar, and the SS wouldn't take it from them. 
 
00:41:00  Every so often they would bring in food.  And this 
cousin, he brought in a three or four carat diamond. And this boy 
 
00:41:30  he held it in his mouth, and we were marching. The people 
were cold and warn out. 
 
00:42:00  In the back was a fellow with a machine gun.  And anyone 
who fell out was sprayed with the machine gun. 
 
00:42:30  This friend of mine couldn't walk any more. He took the 
diamond out of his mouth and showed it to me and told me to take it 
if he couldn't walk any more. 
 
00:43:00  He was ready to drop out but I held on to him and he 
walked.  On both sides of us, every three or four yards, there is 
an SS man marching. 
 
00:43:30  All of a sudden we heard some shooting.  We didn't know 
what it was. We loomed up and then, there were SS men going up to 
the front. 
 
00:44:00  Some of the boys had been pushing carts with suitcases 
and other belongings of the SS.  We were walking like lambs to the 
slaughter. And after about 15 minutes, there's nobody. 
 
00:44:30  The four boys who were with me, said, "What are we 
doing?" We just went into the bushes.  We went into the forest 
about 
 
00:45:00  15 minutes, along a path.  An SS man was coming towards 
us, but body language told me he wasn't threatening. 
 
00:45:30  He said to us, "Where are they?" I answered, "Right 
behind us." I didn't know what the hell he was talking about. 
 
00:46:00  Because of the SS man, we went off the path into the 
forest.  We came across a field, and pulled beets from the field.  
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There were 5 of us. 
 
00:46:30   Somewhere in this house is a picture of us, taken after 
the war.  So we went into this barn.  We stayed overnight and in 
the morning, we again heard this rambling. We went out a short 
distance. 
 
00:47:00   We came out to the road and we saw the German tanks. But 
I saw the white star and I said that these were not German.  Later 
I found out that Patton had heard there was movement in the woods 
and he sent out tanks to cut it off. 
 
00:47:30  Because they were cut off, the Nazis couldn't march any 
further and they just vanished.  We walked out and they began 
throwing cigarettes and candy bars to us. 
 
00:48:00  On the tanks, were German prisoners chained.  Behind the 
tanks are farm wagons with wounded people. 
 
00:48:30  We just followed the tanks that were going at a very slow 
pace. We followed them into Cham, and I lived there until I 
migrated to the States. 
 
00:49:00  One of the wounded, he lost an arm, became a friend of 
mine, and he now lives in the States.  A group of the boys went 
into a farm and asked for food and told him they were prisoners. 
 
00:49:30  He was scared for his life and fed them.  But no sooner 
had they eaten when the SS man with the machine gun came in and 
marched them out. 
 
00:50:00  He marched them about 500 meters and started spraying 
them with his machine gun.  This fellow was one who survived. He 
now lives in New York. 
 
00:50:30  I was in New York about 8 years ago and that was when I 
last spoke with him. They made a camp in Cham for former prisoners, 
but I said to hell with that. 
 
00:51:00  The first place that I came to, I knocked on the door, 
introduced myself, and explained that I was a former prisoner and 
wanted a place to live. 
 
51:30:00  I found out he was a professor who had been against 
Nazism. He gave us rooms, fed us all. I stayed there some months, 
and later on, a Jewish community was established where I worked. 
 
00:52:00  The US Army had taken over a hotel, and when they moved 
out, a number of us moved in. It was registered as a camp for 
former prisoners, and I lived there until I got my papers. 
 
00:52:30  When I was liberated, I found a soldier who was willing 
to take a note - before the war, my uncle had arranged for papers 
for my mother and father to emigrate, but my mother had died. 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 



 
 
00:53:00  My brother and I remembered his address, and when I was 
liberated, I wrote him a note. I received a telegram from him 
saying he had received my letter and that everything would be 
alright. 
 
00:53:30  He started work to get me there. I think this was just 
before he became a citizen. At the same time I had the right to go 
under the law as a Displaced Person. 
 
00:54:00  In Europe you had quotas, and the Danzig quota was small. 
Danzig only had half a million people compared to say Poland with 
thirty million. 
 
00:54:30  So I would have had to wait a long time. I finally came 
under the Displaced Persons Act in March, 1949. It was quite a 
journey. Let me tell you about another incident, when we came to 
Flossenburg. 
 
00:55:00  There was a fellow at Dachau, a waiter, who had the 
ability to twist his hand so that it stood at a 45 degree angle. He 
could do it at will - he showed us. As we came into Flossenburg. 
 
00:55:30  As usual, we had to give up everything. I had my glasses 
and I had obtained a girdle for my hernia, which made it possible 
for me to walk, so I held on to it for dear life. 
 
00:56:00  As I came out from washing, I had it in my hand. He says 
I am going to show them this, that I am unable to work. I said he 
was crazy, but he said no, there was no extermination there. 
 
00:56:30  At the door is a man, and he marks on my friend's 
forehead, the number 3.  As I come out, he marks on me the number 
3.  As I came out, I looked around at other people. 
 
00:57:00  About 90 percent have the number "1".  I smelled a rat. 
I looked around and saw a nail protruding, and ran my hand across 
it. 
 
00:57:30  I washed the number of my forehead, and with the blood 
made a number "1". I remained in camp. My friend the waiter, I 
never saw him again. 
 
00:58:00 Q: Can you make any sense of your experience or teach us 
anything? 
 
00:58:30 A: I with I had a good answer. It would take someone more 
philosophical than me. I guess the Nazis knew what they were doing 
- when a person gets so abused 
 
00:59:00  his mentality becomes screwed up = he becomes just a 
survivor.  In Flossenburg, I saw someone killed. He had become a 
cannibal, he had 
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00:59:30  Eaten an ear from a corpse. He had a second ear in his 
pocket.  They shot him. I didn't know this person. He could have 
been another Einstein. But he became an animal. 
 
01:00:00  I don't know what you could learn from it.  Maybe future 
generations will be able to analyze it.  But I can't. 
.END. 
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